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20th September 2016
Minutes of a meeting of Alfriston Parish Council (APC)

held in Alfriston War Memorial Hall on Monday 12th September 2016

Present:

Cllr. N. Beechey



Cllr. J. Dumelow - Vice Chair


Cllr. D. Bell




Cllr. V. Cooper







Cllr. J. Fox




Cllr. K. Halliday






 


Cllr. R. Savage 


Apologies:

Cllr. Philp Ede – Wealden District Council (WDC)

In attendance:

Martha Lawes - Parish Clerk

Approximately 27 members of the public

55. Chairman’s Welcome

  Cllr. Beechey welcomed those present and offered his thanks and congratulations to the organisers 
  of Alfest and the Alfriston Festival. 

The meeting was suspended

56. Public Questions

1. Katie Salmon thanked parishioners who had cut back their overgown hedges but advised that the hedges surrounding the electricity sub-station by the garage need cutting back. The Clerk will contact UK Power Networks.
2. Vernon Reynolds stated that the South Downs National Park Authority (SDNPA) which is  the Statutory Planning Authority for Alfriston has voiced strong opposition to ESCC’s proposed traffic light schemes. He asked whether ESCC have applied for planning permission for the traffic light schemes as surely SDNPA would not approve the application. Cllr. Beechey responded that he did not think ESCC were required to submit a planning application for their proposed schemes. He suggested that Prof. Reynolds could seek clarification from the SDNPA.
3. Caroline Adcock stated that she appreciated how divisive the issue of traffic lights were but as the majority of residents had responded in favour of them, she asked if APC would work with ESCC to try and ensure the best aesthetic outcome. Cllr. Beechey responded that it was wrong to say that the majority of residents had responded in favour; that only 38% of the village had responded to ESCC’s consultation and 54% of all respondents (not residents) had been in favour of traffic lights. At its highest, this represented 19% or less than one fifth of the village residents who responded in favour of traffic lights. He stated that APC had tried to work with ESCC but they had become obstructive of the process.
4. Caroline Adcock asked if ESCC imposed a traffic light scheme, would APC try to ensure that it was as un-injurious to the village as possible. Cllr. Beechey replied that APC’s position remained that it was opposed to any traffic light scheme. Both Maria Caulfield MP and the SDNPA also opposed the scheme. Councillors had only just received the results of the Public Consultation and they would consider them under agenda item 62. Caroline Adcock’s hope that APC would work with ESCC to implement any traffic scheme that they imposed on the village was duly noted but no undertaking was given by APC. 
5. Sylvia Daw reported that Graham Harper at Alfriston Arts has offered to provide a Christmas Tree and a stand which will comply with all the relevant regulations. Will APC grant permission for him to make the necessary changes to the existing fixings in the Market Square in time for Dickensian on 19th November? Councillors thanked Mr Harper for his kind offer.








PERMISSION GRANTED
6. Nicky Vassell asked if, now that car parking was no longer at Drusilla’s, could  Dickensian Evening be held nearer to Christmas. Sylvia responded that it could but the date had been chosen to avoid competition with Christmas events in Seaford and Polegate.

7. On behalf of Alfest’s sponsors (Long Man Brewery, Rathfinny Estate and The Star), Tom O’Neil from thanked Councillors for their positive feedback on Alfest. The event raised £1750 for St Andrews’ Restoration Appeal and he offered his thanks to everyone who made a donation. The sponsors each lost sums ranging from £400 to £2000 but considered Alfest had inherent value for their businesses and as a fundraiser for St Andrews. All three sponsors are keen to develop Alfest further and asked if APC would support a request to use the Tye again in 2017. Councillors asked Tom to submit a one page summary of their development ideas before the matter is considered as a full agenda item. On behalf of St Andrews, Diana Monteath-Wilson thanked Alfest’s sponsors for their generous donation.

8. Neil Parkinson expressed concern that the diagrams used to show the impact of traffic lights  were misleading and that the safety audit of the scheme had identified a number of issues which would need to be resolved with increased signage. It appeared that a great deal more signage would be needed in order for the scheme to receive a satisfactory safety audit. 
9. Liz O’Neil stated that as a carer for a disabled person, she hoped that APC would be more supportive of the traffic light proposals. She believes that the village is a very dangerous place for people who are disabled and visually impaired and asked Councillors to think about the safety of people using the pavements. Councillors responded that their aim had always been to find solutions that were safe and preserved the aesthetics of the village.
10. Graham Clarke considered that the village would be much more dangerous if traffic lights were installed as the average speed of traffic would increase.

11. Diana Monteath –Wilson shared Liz O’Neil’s concern for disabled and visually impaired people but stated that she feared for their safety more if traffic lights were installed.
12. Cllr. Savage stated that the recent A26 closure proved that high volumes of traffic could move safely through the village if they were forced to go very slowly. However ESCC’s traffic light trial had been a disaster and had to be abandoned. He believed that a change in driver attitude and a reduction in speed was needed.

13. Mrs Sillence stated that the aim of the shared space scheme was to solve the problem of danger to disabled people and all pedestrians.

14. Cllr. Beechey read a report from Maria Caulfield, MP. The report is attached as Appendix B


57. Report from East Sussex County Councillor Nick Bennett


  No report

58. Report from Wealden District Councillor Phillip Ede

No report
The meeting was resumed
59. Apologies for absence

Phillip Ede had sent apologies that he was unable to attend the meeting.

60. Minutes

Cllr. Dumelow proposed and Cllr. Bell seconded a motion that the Minutes of the 



meeting held on 18th July 2016 were approved and signed as a true and 





accurate record.








MOTION CARRIED
 
Cllr. Beechey duly signed the minutes. 

61. Finance


61.1
Cllr. Savage proposed and Cllr. Dumelow seconded a motion to approve the Statement of 


Finances


61.2
Cllr. Halliday approved and signed Invoices for Payment

62. To consider the results of ESCC’s Traffic Consultation and consider APC’s response – Cllr. Beechey

The results of the traffic consultation had only been published on Friday 9th September. Councillors 
confirmed that they had considered the results and that their opposition to the proposed schemes 
remained unchanged. Cllr Halliday agreed to attend the meeting at ESCC on 19th September and 
speak on behalf of APC. He will object to the proposed schemes on the grounds of:

Relevance – the only serious accident recorded was an elderly person stepping out into the path of 
a reversing van outside The Star. Traffic lights could not have prevented this.



Visual Impact 



Cost



Safety – The safety audit commissioned by ESCC acknowledged that problems exist across the 


whole village. Traffic lights will not address this and may make the situation across the whole village 

worse. APC would only support a scheme that addressed the needs of the whole village.



Cllr. Halliday will circulate a draft of his planned presentation to all councillors.

63. Report from Planning Committee - Cllr Bell

63.1 Applications to be considered by APC planning committee at this meeting


SDNP/16/04111/FUL Land West of The Broadway Alfriston East Sussex   


Erection of stables for private equestrian use




SUPPORTED
63.2 Applications considered by APC Planning Committee since last meeting
63.3 Applications notified or awaiting decision from SDNPA


SDNP/16/02267/HOUS Windwood Kings Ride Alfriston BN26 5XN

Addition of an oak glazed, gabled front porch with overhang, to provide covered 
wheelchair 
access from drive








APPROVED

SDNP/16/02353/HOUS Cotswold Cottage Sloe Lane Alfriston BN26 5UR 

Alteration to external elevation of former garage, door openings to be infilled with brick plinth, 
painted timber weatherboarding and two pairs of French windows
APPROVED

SDNP/16/02343/HOUS & SDNP/16/02344/LIS Lavender Cottage High Street Alfriston 

Rebuilding of existing attached side store; Reopening original door opening from store 
to 
dining room; Reduction of floor levels in dining room & kitchen & replacement of floor slab













APPROVED

SDNP/16/03379/LDP 3 The Laines, The Furlongs, Alfriston


Proposed loft conversion







PENDING
63.4 Any other Planning Matter



64. Reports from Outside Bodies
64.1 Cuckmere Buses

64.2 Lorry Watch
64.3 Alfriston and Cuckmere Valley Community Responders are now actively recruiting to replace 
two responders who have had to step down for personal reasons. Maria Caulfield, MP has   
invited the group to meet with her at the House of Commons.

64.4 Alfriston Emergency Group (AEG) had a stall at the Festival with a display provided by Russ & 
Liz. There was a great deal of interest in Russ’ drone. They thanked Wendy Nicholson for 
donating all of the proceeds of her stall to AEG. The group have recently purchased waders and 
some more traffic cones. 

64.5 Flood Forum

64.6 Neighbourhood Watch

64.7 Twinning Committee

64.8 Alfriston Events reported a very successful Festival. They thanked Alfriston War Memorial Hall for allowing the hall to be used free of charge and stallholders have been asked to make a donation to the hall to show their appreciation. All stallholders will be submitting a form to the Events Team reporting their proceeds and donations. These will be collated and reported at the next APC meeting. Next year there will be a Festival Committee with specific portfolios, volunteers are needed to sit on the committee. The next event is Dickensian on 19th November, Father Christmas will be in the church this year and there will be temporary lighting on the Tye. 
65. Correspondence to The Clerk

65.1 Permission was granted for the school to use the A board to advertise their tea and tables 
event in the Church on October 15th.
65.2 Any other Correspondence to the Clerk.
66. Date of next meeting

The next meeting of the Council will be held at 7.15 pm on Monday 17th October 2016 in 


Alfriston War Memorial Hall. The meeting will be suspended after the Chairman’s Welcome to 

allow Public Questions and Reports from County and District Councillors.

The meeting was closed

67. Public Questions

1. Caroline Adcock asked if there had been any progress on provision of a bench or bus shelter in the Willows Car Park. The Clerk is waiting for additional pricing information before asking Councillors for a decision.
2. Hannah Clarke asking is SDNPA would be given an opportunity to speak at the ESCC meeting on 19th September. Councillors did not know.

3. Kate Edmonds asked Councillors to raise the matter of the air pollution from queuing vehicles that traffic lights would cause. Cllr. Bell will provide Cllr. Halliday with details of the air pollution situation in Rottingdean High Street.
4. Nicky Vassell asked if the ESCC meeting on 19th September was open to the public. Councillors confirmed that it was a public meeting.

5. Katie Salmon asked if ESCC could be asked to put signs in the village when they close the C39 and disrupt bus service. Updates on social media are all well and good but many elderly residents to do not use social media. The matter will be raised at the next Strengthening Local Relationships (SLR) meeting with ESCC.

6. Sylvia Daw advised that Mick Woolger had fixed the drinking fountain on the Tye. Cllr asked Sylvia to convey their thanks and ask Mick to submit an invoice to the Clerk for the materials.

7. Neil Parkinson asked for a vote of thanks to APC for doing something to discourage illegal parking in the High Street. The notices and letters appeared to be having a positive impact. Councillors thanked parishioners who had helped to implement the scheme.
Signed ……………………………………………………………..Martha Lawes  – Parish Clerk











20th September 2016
Appendix A
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[image: image3.emf]Authority is sought to make the following payments:-

Chq No £ £

IT00056 David Arcusi - wages September

IT00057 Philip Grosse - wages September

IT00058 Martha Lawes - salary August

2,198.34        

22326 Post Office Ltd - HMRC Tax and NI Q2 1,774.37        

IT00059 Wealden Distric Council Bin emptying Q2 720.00           

IT00060 Alfriston Cricket Club - S137 grant 1,500.00        

Total 6,192.71        

Authority is sought to make the following payments made since last meeting:-

DD EDF Jubilee clock unmetered supply 78.15             

DD HMRC VAT Q1 5,185.14        

IT00050 Alfriston War Memorial Hall 22.80             

IT00051 Viking Direct  - stationery 38.80             

IT00052 Viking Direct - postage stamps 76.92             

IT00053 David Arcusi - wages August

IT00054 Phillip Grosse - wages August

IT00055 Martha Lawes - salary August

2,152.14        

DD EE - Car Park attendants phone 24.30             

DD BT Broadband and web  125.40           

Total 7,703.65        

GRAND TOTAL 13,896.36      

Summary of Bank Balances 12th September 2016

£

Business Current Account 9,086.67        

Business Reserve Account 39,807.43      

TOTAL 48,894.10      

Signed by: …………………………………………………………

 Councillor who countersigned the above cheques

Signed by: …………………………………………………………

Martha Lawes - Clerk & RFO

Alfriston Parish Council Finance Report 12th September 2016


Appendix B

Maria Caulfield, MP -  Update for Parish Council meeting

A27 

To update you on progress on this. I have recently become chair of the A27 reference group and I am keen that parishes are involved in any proposals that are put together. Recently Highways England did some consultation work with parishes that lie along the A27 to get their input. A feasibility study of potential work is currently being done by contractors and we expect their results through soon. I will of course keep you updated on this.

EE phone signals

I have met with mobile phone provider EE who are keen to help villages improve their mobile phone signals with the availability of new technology. I have put the parish council in touch with them and hopefully this may be a solution for better phone signal for Alfriston

Traffic Lights

I wrote in to the County Council in support of residents concerned about the proposed traffic lights. The recommendation by the County Council is to approve the traffic signal scheme involving the introduction of traffic signals at either end of the narrow section of the High Street, be taken to detailed design to enable the costs of the scheme to be determined. A further report is to be presented to the Lead Member in Spring 2017 containing recommendations about whether or not the scheme should proceed to construction.

Any issues affecting the village please be in touch as happy to help 
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